
 

 

Minutes of Thursday, March 17, 2011 Meeting 
5:30 p.m. – 7:30 p.m. 

 
David Wilma, Chair:    E  Steve Freng, Member:  P 
Melissa Bartholomew, Member P  Martha Norberg, Member:  P* 
Tina Bueche, Vice Chair:   E  Pat Sainsbury, Member:  P 
George Davenport, Member:  P  
 
Michael Pendleton, Consultant: P 
 

 (Absent = A, Present = P, Excused = E, * = by phone) 
 
Guests:  Councilmember Tim Burgess; Betsy Graef, CM Burgess’ staff; Anne Levinson, OPA Auditor; 
Kathryn Olson, OPA Director (by phone) 
 
Councilmember Tim Burgess - Councilmember Burgess spoke with board members about his desire 
for the board to make their voice (opinions, recommendations) be heard.  He urged the board to be 
more proactive.  He hears from the public that ‘the review board is ‘silent’.  He voiced his appreciation 
for the hard work, and volume of work, that the board has done.  He feels there is a disconnect 
between the factual information on the reports and what the board concludes from that information.  He 
urges the board to draw conclusions and make recommendations.  Use your voice and your authority 
and influence with councilmembers, the Auditor, and OPA director, to move them forward.  The board 
has a lot of power to lead leaders to an outcome or change, or to influence the public.  As always, 
weigh your approach against the odds of success.  He is looking for the board’s suggestions for 
improvements or reform.  His focus is on transparence, and whether it be to the benefit or detriment of 
the department, he wants to hear the truth of what the board has to say. 
 
He suggested that an important subject of the board’s oversight of OPA should be OPA’s customer 
service.  How easy is it to file a complaint?  Do complainants know they can get help with filing 
complaints and where to get that help?  What experience does a complainant have?  How does OPA 
present to the complainant?  What is the atmosphere?  Is OPA communicating receptiveness?  How 
clear and accessible are the complaint forms?  Tim noted that OPA openness to the public also signals 
to SPD officers that we take OPA seriously. 
 
Tim questioned whether we should spend our time reading cases. He observed that the investigating 
officer, the chain in OPA and in some cases the officer’s chain (including the Chief), Kathryn, and Anne 
all review cases.  He suggested that OPARB should focus on general practices and best practices from 
other cities.  The Board explained their current focus on the use of force cases named in the ACLU 
letter and why they elected to review those cases.  Tim suggested that the board focus on trends and 
patterns in officer behavior and outcomes in those cases. 
 
When the subject arose about Seattle Human Rights Commission’s recent proposal to study oversight 
systems nationwide, the board felt that this work has been done before, many times.  Anne suggested 
that the board can be helpful by illustrating the difference between systems and problems to help the 
public differentiate between cause and effect. 
 
Tim suggested that there are many vacuums in the system, which others hurry to fill.  One frustrating 
vacuum is the length of time it takes for cases to be processed, and another is when the board remains 
silent.  He urged the board to be proactive. 
 



 

 

In parting, Tim told the group to exercise their power, fill information vacuums, and nudge the 
department along toward change. 
 
Minutes - The minutes of the February 17, 2011 meeting were adopted with one change.  
 
Report from the Auditor – 



 

 

 
MEDC Meeting Debriefing - Martha reported that she, Pat and Steve attended the MEDC meeting 
Wednesday.  The group asked about diversity training for OPARB members, and asked if more training 
is contemplated for officers.   
 
Kathryn talked about two different training programs.  One is Race – the Power of Illusion, the training 
sponsored by the Seattle Office of Civil Rights under the Race and Social Justice Initiative.  All 
command staff down through the rank of captain or lieutenant have attended the training, along with 
many officers and civilians.  This is in addition to the full day Perspectives on Profiling training all SPD 
employees attended during 2010.  Another program is a new one that hasn’t been officially announced, 
but it is geared to researching human dynamics involved with police work across cultures with a plan to 
use the information for training purposes.  More details about that program will be shared soon. 



 

 

 
 
Notes taken by Nancy Roberts 
 
The next meeting will be held on Wednesday, April 6 at 11:30 in the Al Rochester room on the 2nd floor 
at City Hall.   


